WVSU Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes


Friday, March 5th, 2010


1:30pm 305 Ferrell Hall

Members Present: Gerry Beller, Kenneth Barber, Dave Brock, Sean Collins, Tom Guetzloff, Tom Kiddie, Michael Lewis, Paula McCoy, Raphael Mutepa, T.J. Park, Aaron Settle, Frank Vaughan, Deb Wells, Xiaohong Zhang.
Ex-Officio:  Dr. Hazo Carter and Dr. R. Charles Byers.

Parliamentarian: Jack Magan.

Invited Guests: Dr. Barry Pelphrey.

1.  Call to order: The meeting was called to order at 1:35 pm

2. Approval of the minutes: The motion to accept the Faculty Senate meeting minutes from 2/12/2010 passed by vote.
3. Approval of the agenda: The motion to approve the meeting agenda was passed by vote.
4. Comments from the Chair (Dr. Aaron Settle): Dr. Settle updated the senate regarding the status of replacing Senate Standing Committees memberships formerly held by CTC faculty with WVSU faculty: since he has not received any requests or objections from the CTC when contacted by him, he has recommended that we move forward with the process of changing the language of the WVSU Constitution and By Laws as approved in a previous senate motion; and that the process of including faculty from the Gus R. Douglass Institute will continue to consider and determine which Senate Committees would be appropriate for such a faculty membership. Dr. Settle also reminded the Senate that the WVSU faculty’s opportunity to appear at the WVSU BOG meeting during the April 23rd, 2010 BOG meeting would include a short presentation, and that Dr. Settle and the Executive Committee has asked Dr. Jack Magan to meet with them regarding the content of the presentation. Dr. Settle also asked that an effort be made to generate more timely activity, such as scheduled meetings, senate reports and other related activities, from all of the Senate Committees and committee members, whose work as “service to the university” is invaluable. Dr. Settle discussed the difficulty he had in even contacting some committee chairs recently, and wondered if enough timely effort was being given as faculty service in regards to Committee obligations.
I. Reports:

A. Academic Appeals: None to report.

B. Cultural Activities and Educational Assemblies Committee Report: No report given.

C. Educational Policies Committee Report (Dr. Paula McCoy): Dr. McCoy provided the senate with a report from the March 3rd, 2010 EPC meeting, which reviewed 14 proposals, approved 12 and returned the remaining 2: approved were course prerequisite changes to 3 Biology courses; a new course in Economics; and changes made to 10 Chemistry courses, primarily in prerequisite courses and or revisions in course descriptions; a request from the English and HHPLS departments were both returned for completion of request specifics. The motion to accept Dr. McCoy’s March 3rd, 2010 EPC Report was approved by vote.
D. Library Director Position Search Committee Report (Dr. Aaron Settle- Update): Dr. Settle informed the senate that the Committee Chair had updated him via email and said that a list of candidates for the position of Director of the Drain-Jordan Library had been finalized and offers for interviews would be made.

E. Program Review Committee Report: The committee is scheduled to meet today and has no report for this senate meeting.

OTHER REPORTS:
I.   President Carter: Dr. Carter reminded the senate about WVSU’s current financial situation: The State’s General Appropriations Revenue has declined significantly, as have the State’s annual allocations to WVSU; fortunately, federal stimulus money will become available again to cover the budgetary short falls and deficits that would have been incurred in 2009-2010; and in 2010-2011; the funding gap that will occur in 2011-2012 will likely not have any such federal stimulus funds available to WVSU. Dr. Carter discussed the hoped for positive impacts on Recruitment and Retentions at WVSU resulting from newly offered Freshman Experience course in the colleges; the data gathered from these courses is part of the overall Institutional Assessment process. The Metro-Tuition Plan is currently focusing on advertizing in the county areas where this plan is taking effect for Fall 2010. Student applications to WVSU appear to have increased by approximately 19%; and the Capital Campaign Fund has continued to meet and plan strategy, including hiring a consultancy firm for increasing donations; Dr. Carter was also pleased to inform the senate that the likely agreement allowing the State to take over the 255 acre Dow Technology Park could provide WVSU with access to physical facilities there for an Education and Research Park, as well as an expanded role for the Gus R. Douglass Institute, which has operated there for 6 years already. Dr. Carter reminded the faculty of the Memorial Service honoring the 60 excellent years of service that Dr. Andrew Ahart provided the Math Department and WVSU. Ceremonies were also held marking the end of Black History Month; and Dr. Carter thanked all those involved in the Higher Education Day event recently held at the State Capital, including WVSU Student groups, faculty, staff and administration, and he felt it was a successful and positive experience for all. 
II.   Office of Academic Affairs Report (Dr. R. Charles Byers, VP): Dr. Byers announced that proposals for 3 new WVSU degree programs had been sent to the HEPC for their approval, and the 2 new BS and 1 MS degree programs represent WVSU’s continued growth and service to our students and community; Dr. Byers discussed the upcoming Registration start date of April 5, 2010, and that a meeting to work with issues such as the separation of KVCTC registration from WVSU registration, which is unlikely to occur before the summer registration sessions. Dr. Byers also suggested that Senate Standing Committees need to act with more diligence and deliberation in completing their assigned tasks in a timely manner and provide his office with their reports, which Dr. Byers needs in order for him to complete his duties; in particular, the committee work done by the Promotion, Tenure and Retention, HEPC and BOG committees. Senate Committee work is a vital part of Shared University Governance and faculty service to the university. Dr. Byers also directed Senate Committees to include the Deans of the appropriate colleges when they are performing committee tasks, as Deans should be included in all the lines of communication, especially in areas such as Program Reviews. Dr. Byers announced that WVSU would no longer use “dual credit”, but rather “early enrollment” was the proper term. Planning for Summer Advisement continues; and work on producing a University Bulletin and 2 College Bulletins for April 2010 includes contributions from the Deans, Chairs and faculty; Dr. Byers also announced the availability of 12 new laptops for WVSU students to use within the Drain Jordan Library. During questions, Dr. Magan asked if there is a concern the students may get confused about University structure and the College autonomy within, to which Dr. Byers acknowledged that the administration works to prevent this; also, questioning revealed that the WVSU Foundation fundraising activities do not separate WVSU and KVCTC donation monies, so that Foundation donations go to both institutions. 
III.  BOG Report (Dr. Tom Guetzloff): Dr. Guetzloff reported that the BOG had recently established an ad hoc committee to review a request made by the KV CTC; the request was in the form of a BOG Resolution for the approval of the return of a $189,000 overpayment by KV CTC to WVSU for the Fall and Spring semester services. The committee report suggested that KV CTC receives more WVSU services than it pays for and is essentially subsidized by WVSU. The BOG rejected the KV CTC resolution for return of the $189,000 overpayment. Dr. Guetzloff also noted that the ESSP Committee’s subcommittee had studied the size of WVSU’s campus safety officers and found that 10 is too few, and the force should be increased to 14. Dr. Settle noted that there is concern in both Institute and Dunbar that certain aspects of criminal activity in these areas, which by their nature would be likely to impact WVSU students, faculty and staff, is rising notably, and WVSU’s Department of Public Safety officers often respond to calls from Institute residents.  In regards to the ongoing safety issues generated by the Bayer CropScience facility in Institute, Dr. Gerry Beller reported on a recent meeting between Bayer officials and WVSU administration and faculty, and he commented that he feels Bayer does not acknowledge any sense of either a threat to the public’s safety, or any error on Bayer’s part regarding the August 28, 2007 explosion that killed 2 of its workers. Bayer continues to talk about reducing MIC to some unnamed lowered level, and employing better overall production methods in Institute. None of the other equally or more dangerous chemicals used and stored at the Institute facility were mentioned for reduction or elimination. Dr. Beller continued to suggest that WVSU needs to work with other groups, such as People Concerned about MIC, and our elected Congressional Representatives and Senators in Washington, to pressure Bayer to end not only MIC use and storage, but to specifically include the other dangerous chemicals that continue to be leaked in ways that threaten WV residents, workers and students. It was also mentioned that Dr. Whyte has requested material support from Bayer for WVSU’s continued need for SHIP activities.
IV. ACF Report (Dr. Sean Collins): Dr. Collins’ report covered a wide range of ACF actions and concerns, including the following: Higher Education employees have been eligible to serve in the State Legislature since 2004; a planned meeting by Higher Education Presidents to discuss a tuition freeze; the concerns expressed regarding the ever increasing costs of college textbooks and a need for concrete ways to respond to these growing costs; the Great Teacher’s Seminar will take place from June 21-24, 2010 at North Bend State Park again this summer and faculty are greatly encourage to participate. During questioning, Dr. Carter confirmed that there are currently no plans to raise tuition rates in the state.
Old Business

1. Bayer Crop Science (Meeting Updates): Dr Beller provided this during an early discussion held during Dr. Guetzloff’s update of BOG meeting, and other related activities.
2. WVSU’s faculty presentation to the BOG (Dr. Aaron Settle): Dr. Settle confirmed that all faculty are invited to get involved in this process, and the Executive Committee and Dr. Jack Magan will meet and develop the details of this BOG presentation.
3.  Gus R. Douglas Faculty and WVSU Standing Senate Committees (Dr. Aaron Settle): Dr. Settle continues to work with Dr. Byers and others in this area. There is an immediate need to create a policy and procedure with language that will allow Committee Chairs to begin incorporating GRD faculty into WVSU Senate committees where appropriate. 
4. WVSU Day at the State Capital Update (Dr. Settle): The Chair felt that we made a strong and very positive appearance at this important event, and the media covered was detailed and very supportive. It was a very good showing all around for WVSU. The Legislative Briefing that followed echoed positive praise for WVSU at this event. 
New Business

1. Department Chair Elections:  Dr. Settle has made contact with the WVSU Departments that have upcoming elections for their Chair positions scheduled.
2. Institutional Assessment Overview (II) (Dr. Barry Pelphrey):  Dr. Pelphrey continued his presentation regarding WVSU’s ongoing efforts to prepare for our pending Institutional Accreditation visit from the NCA in 2014-2015. The window of time available to address our needs here is not very large. Using the WVSU Mission Statement, Dr. Pelphrey suggested that all colleges and departments should be actively engaged in the documentation and illustration of how WVSU meets its 9 core values, as an example. Dr. Pelphrey provided the senate with a written copy of the North Central Association of Colleges and Schools report for The Higher Learning Commission entitled “Institutional Accreditation: An Overview”. He discussed the 5 criteria listed for use in the “Planning for the Future” section, which is where WVSU should be focusing right now. The five criteria listed in the report will be addressed by Dr. Pelphrey’s office for an upcoming April 2010 meeting. Dr. Pelphrey suggested that all WVSU faculty should be committed to using a system of electronic media that will enable all faculty to document their educational activities, and record, report and present any and all student data useful for Institutional Assessment purposes, whenever needed. A system and policy is needed that will accumulate all this data and make available to the Office of Academic Affairs and Dr. Pelphrey’s office as well. A motion was made, seconded and approved by vote that WVSU and its faculty should move to an all electronic media system that will record, report and present all data related to student assessment of learning as soon as possible.
Adjournment: Being no further business for the senate to consider, the motion to adjourn was approved by vote at 4:23 pm.
Kenneth E. Barber

Senate Secretary
